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Original English

Development Planning and Coordination by National Societies and the 
League.

In Article 2 of the Statutes of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement, it is provided that :

"Each State shall promote the establishment on its territory of a 
National Society and encourage its development".

In this brief to the International Conference, the main development 
planning processes pursued by the National Societies and the League 
are reviewed. The importance of a genuine spirit of partnership for 
development cooperation is emphasised, as is the value of longer term 
planning and coordination frameworks for joint actions.

The focus of Red Cross and Red Crescent activities is on providing 
prompt help to victims of disasters and on assisting vulnerable 
groups and individuals to become more self-sufficient over the longer 
run. To accomplish this effectively, strong National Societies that 
are adeguately staffed and funded are essential. Capacity for 
disaster preparedness, relief and some basic development activities 
must be in place at regional and local levels and not just in 
National Society headquarters. Volunteers will always, it is 
anticipated, prouve leadership and be the essential 'arms and legs' 
of the Movement; at the same time, each National Society also 
requires professionally competent staff, who are capable of 
providing coherent and imaginative direction to the activities of the 
organization as a whole.

A sympathetic recognition (by governments and other funding bodies) 
of the importance of ensuring adequate core funding for the 
structural capacities of the National Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies, the League and ICRC is an essential requirement for the 
necessary process of increased professionalism to continue and 
strengthen within the Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement.

The League of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies has, historically, 
built its reputation on disaster relief. To facilitate prompt and 
effective sharing of resources and technical expertise when natural 
and man-influenced disasters occurred, guidelines have periodically 
been formalised and adjusted . These are today known as the 
Principles and Rules for Red Cross and Red Crescent Disaster Relief. 
Over time they have proven useful and have been subsequently 
re-inforced by working manuals and informal documentation, some of 
which has been compiled by individual National Societies and some by 
the League and ICRC. Various evaluation reports have also routinely 
been undertaken - both on particular disasters and on more 
generalised themes. These reports have become part of the 
institutional memory e.g. From Disaster Relief to Development 
published by HDI in 1988, at the recommendation of XXVth 
International Conference.

The International Movement as a whole has become progressively more 
'self-searching' and analytical in its approaches. It is now widely 
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recognised that longer-term planning processes are normally 
essential for effective performance in most relief, rehabilitation 
and disaster preparedness situations. Disasters can sometimes be 
prevented or ameliorated; organisations should be careful not to 
leave disastrous situations too quickly or serious relapses can 
readily occur. Sustainable forms of development have become of 
greater interest in the post-war II years, as the Movement has 
expanded from its somewhat ‘Eurocentric1 origins to work within many 
of the more recently independent nations; frequently these are 
economically 'less developed'. The changes that have been taking 
place within the Movement have had parallels in other
parts of the non-governmental sector - as well as in the approaches 
increasingly advocated by UN institutions and the aid agencies of 
many governments.

To strengthen further their structures and to define priorities and 
strategic directions more clearly, many National Societies began 
compiling National Society Development Plans - especially during the 
eighties. There was no set format for these, albeit some informal 
guidelines were compiled - notably within the Southern African 
Programme (SAP). Most plans contained programmes to strengthen the 
National Society itself and included training for staff and 
volunteers, fund raising and buildings; most included traditional Red 
Cross/Red Crescent activities (such as first aid); many included 
support for refugee camps and community development activities of 
various kinds, especially associated with health and social 
services. In a growing number of regions, environmental programmes 
began to be added; examples are tree planting and waste disposal 
activities.

Over the 1980's, in particular, larger amounts of official 
development assistance (ODA) were being transferred between richer 
and poorer nations - and some of these funds were routed through the 
National Societies of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement. A 
number of Participating National Societies, indeed, became conduits 
for quite large sums of government aid funding. It then increasingly 
became apparent that guidelines were required to facilitate and 
discipline this trend between Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies 
and to ensure that the growing volume of resources was effectively 
allocated. As a result, the Principles and Rules for Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Development Cooperation were devised and endorsed by the 
League's statutory bodies (1989 and 1990). A working/training 
document was then developed by the League to help the process of 
implementation.

In these Principles and Rules for Development Cooperation, 
development has been defined in two ways - first the development of 
individuals and communities, with emphasis on the more vulnerable, 
and, second, the strengthening of National Societies, including their 
regional and local offices and staff. Development is defined in a 
manner that places emphasis on people and their skills, with capital 
structures being viewed as secondary supports - albeit necessary. A 
number of 'guiding principles' were introduced as general reference 
points, linked closely to the key directions of the League's 
Strategic Work Plan for the Nineties. There was an overall focus on 
support for vulnerable communities and groups. Importance was given, 
in these new Principles and Rules for Development Cooperation, to 
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the roles of women in the development processes, to institutional and 
individual 'capacity building1, to 'South-South' cooperation and, as 
a further example, to an effective balance between professional paid 
staff and volunteers (often themselves also professional). 
Sustainable development was viewed as a key concept - inasmuch as the 
longer-term operational costs and implications of new programmes and 
projects had to be taken seriously, as also their environmental and 
social dimensions. The League and National Societies were encouraged 
to view their roles as agents of humanitarian focussed development at 
international, regional and national levels, as well in the local 
community. The seven Fundamental Principles of the Movement were 
emphasised to be the basic platform for development cooperation; the 
idea of solidarity within the Movement was given weight.

A series of workshops have been organized by the League in 
cooperation with a growing number of National Societies to promote 
these key ideas, as well as to assist in the orderly design of the 
central instruments to facilitate coherent development cooperation 
between National Societies, the League and also the ICRC. The two key 
instruments are called (in the Principles and Rules for Development 
Cooperation) Frameworks for Development Cooperation and Development 
Programme Contracts. The former are broad agreements of intent - 
which spell out the purposes and key directions a National Society is 
intending to pursue, and for what programmes assistance over the 
coming 3-5 years will be sought. These documents are signed by the 
National Society and the League. When agreement is subsequently 
reached between National Societies and the League on the details of 
particular programme support for the 'operating' National Society, 
then these details are spelled out in Development Programme 
Contracts. The process not only is designed to add more discipline 
to development cooperation relationships, but also to foster improved 
and systematic dialogue between National Societies, the League and 
ICRC on their needs, priorities, progress made and general 
capacities. Included in the Frameworks are specific programme goals 
and descriptions for key League, ICRC and National Society 
directions, including disaster preparedness, health, support for 
refugees, first aid, AIDS prevention and community development 
activities within the main spheres of social services for the most 
vulnerable, and environmental support activities. Some other key 
points of emphasis, such as Women in Development, may be best 
integrated within a number of programmes rather than treated as 
separate items. The detailed approach varies from National Society to 
National Society.

Signed, or known to be well advanced as to preparation, at the time 
of writing, are the following Framework agreements for Development 
Cooperation:-

Asia Pacific: Bangladesh, Vietnam, Sri Lanka, Pakistan, Nepal, 
Afghanistan;

Africa: Ethiopia, Uganda, Kenya, Ghana, Sierra Leone, 
Lesotho;

Europe: Romania.
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Inasmuch as the new Principles and Rules for Development Cooperation 
were only finally authorised by the Executive Council on October 26, 
1990, this represents considerable progress over a period of nine 
months.

The new Framework agreements are intended to encourage and facilitate 
not only planning, management and resource sharing within and between 
National Societies, but also to strengthen Red Cross and Red Crescent 
relationships with governments and other appropriate bodies. Papers 
on the purpose and key details of these Principles and Rules for 
Development Cooperation have therefore been presented quite widely, 
including at UN committees, universities, special Red Cross and Red 
Crescent public workshops. Initial reactions have been positive, 
including from external evaluators of more general Red Cross 
directions (e.g. the Cancross evaluation report by CIDA Consultants, 
1991) and by officials of a number of governments in rich and poor 
countries alike. These new Framework agreements do not run counter to 
the earlier efforts to encourage National Society Development Plans - 
but rather they give added dimensions and momentum, as well as foster 
some greater degree of discipline within the Movement as a whole.

In the case of Central and South America, the process has not moved 
so fast. However, a major regional study (thus far of the Central 
American region and their National Societies) is going to result in a 
data base which the National Societies can draw upon to design 
longer-term plans and Framework agreements.

When a Framework agreement has already been designed, it should 
provide help to a National Society also when facing a disaster - 
inasmuch as it will help donors recognize the longer-term directions 
being aimed for and thus enable them to design disaster-prompted 
projects and programmes with better recognition of, and planning for, 
the subsequent processes of rehabilitation and development. Many 
disasters really represent failures of development.

Looking ahead, four points conclude this commentary:

First, there is a need to plan longer-term for funding. Governments 
increasingly are working within three to five year financial cycles, 
as are the major international bodies as the World Bank. Much Red 
Cross and Red Crescent funding practice has, in contrast, over past 
years been short-term project and particular 'disaster appeal' 
oriented. New and imaginative approaches to longer-term funding are 
now necessary - not only in the context of development cooperation, 
but for more effective relief and disaster preparedness as well. The 
annual development appeal has now been much improved as to format and 
is becoming longer-term programme oriented in its presentation, 
consistent with the guidelines of the PRDC. But while the annual 
appeal process is likely to remain an important instrument for 
disaster preparedness and development funding, by itself it is not 
proving an adequate source of reliable, longer-term finance. 
Effective institution building clearly now requires long-term 
financial re-inforcement. A new League Development Fund (for the 
strengthening of National Societies) has therefore been established - 
with modest initial funding in place. This will undoubtedly need to 
be built on and other approaches also energetically explored. As an 
outcome of a review of the Empress Shoken fund, useful changes have 
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also been made to enable its contribution to be consistent with 
changing National Society, League and ICRC development priorities. In 
overall terms, it is apparent that the scale of longer-term financial 
commitments for Red Cross and Red Crescent core activities and 
structures will need to increase quite substantially.

Second, some traditional Red Cross and Red Crescent 'mind-sets' are 
being challenged e.g. regarding 'first in'/'first out' approaches to 
relief, regarding first aid (for example in the context of West 
Africa), regarding how far to extend disaster preparedness and 
community development. Care now has to be taken that new ideas are 
not automatically deemed to be better than old ones, a tempering must 
take place whereby past experiences are drawn upon to play a role in 
guiding future directions. There has, in the Red Cross/Red Crescent 
(as in most governments and NGO's), been some tendency to place over 
much weight on 'the fad of the day'. The Movement, as a whole, is 
going to have to do more to nurture and draw upon its collective 
institutional memory. As an outcome of recent commitments by the 
Canadian Government, through Cancross, the League is embarking on a 
'working 1ibrary/information systems' fabric that should (when done 
in close cooperation with the ICRC and Henry Dunant Institute) be a 
step forward for the Movement as a whole in this critical direction. 
Without a series of such determined steps forward, the organization 
as a whole will fail to be nearly as effective as world needs require.

Thirdly there is the matter of human resources. The Movement is 
heavily dependent on volunteers, as well as on paid staff. Not all 
Societies, largely for economic reasons, can guarantee quantities of 
trained unpaid volunteers in a consistent manner. Not all Societies 
know how best to draw upon volunteers even when they do have access 
to them. In the case of staff as well, the importance of 
wel1-motivated, professional and committed individuals (who are also 
good in teams) is wel1-recognized, but not always effectively 
translated into appropriate action. Training (formal and informal) 
and longer-term staff development is going to be of even more 
critical importance to the Movement in the years ahead. The National 
Societies, League and ICRC, in close cooperation with the Henry 
Dunant Institute and other training and research units, have a major 
challenge ahead to ensure a vibrant and committed Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement for the future. There are a number of separate 
studies on these issues currently under way. An increasingly 
comprehensive approach to human resource development is required for 
the future.

The fourth and final point is overwhelmingly the most important. The 
world is clearly becoming a more fragile and dangerous place. When 
Barbara Ward spoke, some thirty years ago, of the global village - 
she warned of the tensions to come from the growing population 
pressures, the environmental hazards, the uncontrolled and seemingly 
uncontrollable arms races, the glaring and widening gap between rich 
and poor nations and, so often, rich and poor within nations. 
(Barbara Ward, The Rich Nations and the Poor Nations. Toronto: 
Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 1961). The world's political 
systems are now being tested as never before - and so often are 
found to be wanting in the context of the supra-national challenges 
being faced. More and more demands, as a consequence of this 
combination of tensions, are being placed on the international 
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capacities of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement. This faces 
the Movement with tougher and tougher questions about priorities and 
strategic directions. The tensions between immediate disaster 
response actions and longer-term developmental work are going to 
become even more extreme in future years. The immediacy of a 
disaster almost inevitably pulls resources from development 
activities when administered by the same organization, unless there 
are checks and balances in the system. The Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement has begun to put in place some of the necessary checks and 
balances. Given the complexity and scale of the problems that can be 
anticipated over the coming decade, it is essential that funding 
agencies (and participating National Societies) recognise the 
importance of longer-term commitments for disaster preparedness and 
development activities, as well as the escalating need for short-term 
and immediate supplies of funds for immediate emergencies.

CONCLUSION

The International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement is becoming 
increasingly disciplined and long-term in its approaches to both 
disaster relief and development. The scale of the activities of the 
Movement has been growing fast, in keeping with the escalation of 
problems in the world of the '90s.

September 13, 1991
FRT0DE3/LCT20/HAMZA


